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APLA Merit Award - Mr Alban Arsenault
 

The Merit award is the highest honour bestowed Champlain . Beginning in 1964 with shoeboxes to 
by APLA. This Honour is awarded annuall y to hold the 3X5 cards, Alban began the process of cat­

an individual who has made an out­ a log uing and classifying some 
standing contribution to library ser­ 275,000 titles by 1978. In 1979 he 
vice in the Atlantic Provinces. accepted the assignment to lead the 

implementation of the UTLAS cata­It is my pleasure and honour to 
loguing syste m . acknowledge the con tri buti on of one 

of the first Acadians to obtain a Mr Ar senault has made sign ifi­
degree in Library Science . Since cant contributions to the develop­
beginning his career in 1964 he has ment of library sc ien ce in th e 
made significant contributions to the Acadian region, the Atlantic and 
de velopment of the Bibliotheque even at the national level through 
Champlain, and indeed within the hi s work in as sociations. At vari ous 
region. points in hi s career, Alban was a 

member of the Executive Council of His colleagues describe Alban as a 
t he Association Canadienne desmodel of hard work, altruism, learn­
Bibliotheca ires de langue francaise, ing and above all he has always 
Coordinator of a CLA membershipshown great competency in executing 
campaign, president of the UTLAS any and all tasks assigned to him . 
users group for the Atlantic region 

Among his many accomplishments a nd h as been in volved in many 
is the key role he played in the development of the APLA committees. 
Cataloguing Department at the Bibliotheque (continued on page 2) 
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APLA MERIT AWARD (continued from page 1) avec quelqu'un qui aimait PyO­

Since his retirement from the 
Universite de Moncton in 1989, 
Mr Arsenault has continued to 
be active as a volunteer in many 
organizations in the region. He 
is a volunteer at the Moncton 
Public library, delivering books 
to those who have difficulty vis­
iting the library, a member of the 
Literacy committee sponsoring a 
literacy class. He also is a mem­
ber of the Editorial Committee of 
the Contact of La Maison 
Nazareth in Moncton. 

Everyone who has worked 
with Alban has been touched by 
his sense of professionalism and 
a remarkable spirit of coopera­
tion and organization. He is 
remembered for his enthusiasm, 
good judgement and problem 
solving ability, and his willing­
ness to help those around him. 

I am very honoured to have 
this opportunity to present the 
1999 APLA Merit Award to Mr 
Alban Arsenault. 

John Teskey, University 
Librarian, University of New 
Brunswick 

11 me fait extremement plaisir 
d'ajouter quelques mots sur 

Alban, au nom de mes collegues 
francophones de l'APLA. 

J'ai eu la chance de travai11er 
avec Alban pendan t pl usieurs 
annees au Service du catalogue 
a l'Universite de Moncton. Je ne 
suis pas la mieux placee pour lui 
rendre hommage, je ne l'ai 
connu malheureusement qu'en 
fin de carriere. Mais les his­
toires abondent sur les debuts de 
la Bibliotheque Champlain et je 
me suis vite rendu compte 
qu'Alban s'y trouvait souvent au 

centre, et qu'en plus il avait tou­
jours le mei11eur role! Mes 
quelques annees avec lui ont 
suffi pour me faire com prendre 
pourquoi et a moi aussi il a lais­
se un souvenir riche et durable. 

II y a des gens qui font leur 
marque dans notre profession 
par leur forte personnalite et par 
leur implication dans des postes 
ou des projets a grande visibilite. 
II y en a d'autres qui accomplis­
sent autant mais qui Ie font sans 
grand eclat, dans un esprit de 
reel collegialite et souvent avec 
beaucoup d'hurnilite. C'est le cas 
d'Alban. 

Je ne veux pas repeter les 
nombreuses realisations d'Al­
ban , mais j'aimerais souligner 
qu'il a fait beaucoup en tant que 
bibliothecaire pionnier a 
l'Universite de Moncton, en 
etablissant les bases d'un cata­
logue de langue francaise, qui, 
malgre des debuts modestes 
dans une boite a souliers, a 
evolue sous son habile direction 
en une riche base de donnees. 
Alban a decouvert au cours des 
annees qu'il est toujours un peu 
plus cornplique de faire les 
choses en francais, surtout dans 
un milieu minoritaire. Mais il a 
reussi a developper en Acadie 
des standards de qualite qui se 
comparent tres avantageuse­
ment a ceux des autres bib­
lintheques de langue 
francaise au pays. 

Malgre tout ce qu'Alban a 
accompli, c'est encore plus 
sa facon de le faire qui m'a 
marquee et qui m'inspire 
encore aujourd'hui. 
Alban a ete mon premier 
patron - et quelle chance! 
Des le depart, j'ai ete en contact 

fondement son metier, et qui fai­
sait preuve a la fois de doigtee, 
de professionnalisme et d'un 
grand respect pour ses collegues 
et pour tout le personnel. Alban 
avait aussi un sens de l'humour 
tout a fait unique et une facon 
bien speciale d'approcher les 
gens qui motivait et donnait con­
fiance tout en garantissant un 
solide support. Alban incarnait 
vraiment la composante y ser­
vice y de notre profession. 
Depuis sa retraite, et malgre un 
horaire bien charge, Alban vient 
nous voir de temps en temps. On 
est toujours flatte de savoir qu'il 
pense a nous, jusqu'a ce qu'on se 
rende compte qu'il vient vrai­
ment pour verifier une cote ou 
pour chercher une information 
dont il a besoin. Que voulez­
vous, il a ete, et sera toujours, un 
infatigable bibliothecaire au ser­
vice des gens! 

Pour son travail acharne et 
son grand humanisme, Alban 
merite nos eloges, Au nom de 
tous ceux qui l'ont connu et 
aime, je lui dis BRAVO et 
MERCI! 

Charlotte Dionne Chef du 
service du catalogue, Universite 
de Moncton 
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Tho editors can be reached at tho following
 
addresse s:
 

Bulletin Editor:
 
Ruthmary Macpherson
 
Head of Techni cal Servi ces
 
Ralph Pickar d Bell Libr ary
 
Mount Allison Univer sity
 

49 York Street, Sackville, NB E4L 1C6
 
E-mail: macpherson@mta .ca
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Emma Cross
 

Cataloguing and Public Services Librarian
 
Ralph Pickard Bell Libr a ry
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Mount Allison University
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A s this IS the inaugural issue of APLA Bulletin for a n2W edi­
torial team - it seems appropriate that we introduce our­

selves, We are an in-house crew from Mount Allison University v­

Ruthmary Macpherson, Head ofTechnical Services, Emma Cross, 
Cataloguing and Public Services Librarian and Br ian McNally, 
Systems Librarian. While we intend to keep the Bulletin in the 
same format librarians across the Atlantic provinces have come to 
know and love - we hop e we will also be able to add a little som e­
thing special to this venerable publication. 

Whilst our first issue has not been too painful to produce W'J 

must thank our predecessors John Neilson and Linda Hansen at 
the University of New Brunswick. We had many questions and 
concerns when we took on stewardship of the Bulletin and thank" 
to John and Linda the "transfer of power" from Fredericton to 
Sackville has been relatively smooth - mostly due to a desperate 
flurry of e-mail activity just before going to press. Although it will 
get easier with time, editing the Bulletin is a time consuming 
activity and we (on behalf of the Atlantic provinces library com­
munity) thank John and Linda for their time and energy in mak­
ing the 1998/1999 season of the Bulletin a success. 

The 1999/2000 year looks to be quite eventful and an obvious 
theme has to be the coming of the new millenni urn. If we could 
hazard a guess, it would be that our readers have already heard 
enough about the year 2000 to see them through to the next mil­
lennium. Impending global meltdown aside, libraries and librari ­
ans are facing very real issues and concerns with Y2K systems 
compliance, etc. The "dawn of a new age" (choke, gag) also pre­
sents an opportunity for the library community to take some time 
to think and philosophize about the current state and future 
direction of libraries in the region. 

We must also take this opportunity to thank our contributors 
without which there would be no Bulletin. We appreciate the 
time, effort and talent it takes to write articles for publication and 
we ask that our readers remember that our e-mail boxes are 
always open to receive submissions. We invite all reader to share 
their knowledge and news with the rest of the community. 
Niceties aside - we need stuff so get moving! 

We hope that you enjoy reading this edition of the Bulletin an d 
we thank all who contributed, helped us, and bore with us during 
our maiden voyage. 

mailto:macpherson@mta.ca
mailto:macpherson@mta.ca
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From the President
 
Summer is nearly over, and 

then I have to get organized. 
But in the meantime, the 

APLA Conference 2000 program 
committee, under the able lead­
ership of Jennifer Richard of 
Acadia University, is starting to 
think about programs for next 
year's conference. 

As always, they will be look­
ing to interest group conveners, 
and many others, for ideas to put 
together the kind of dynamic 
and well balanced program 
APLA conferences are well 
known for. If you haven't done it 
already, start thinking about 
conference sessions you would 
really like to see, sessions that 
would be important in your 
region or area of interest. Feel 
free to let me know what your 
ideas are, or drop Jennifer a line 
directly. 

I myself want to see a well 
rounded discussion on the sub­
ject of eating and drinking in the 
library. For me, the old standard 
"No Food or Drink" policy is a 
thing of the past along with the 
sign reading "Absolute Silence 
Please". But there are several of 
my respected colleagues, who 
don't see it that way. A good 
timely topic which raises impor­
tant issues about how we see 
libraries being used today? Just 
one more idea for a program 
committee who will have many 
to choice from. 

I am always interested to 
read the information posted to 
the APLA list by the Continuing 
Education Interest Group. I 
often read quickly with my fin­
ger poised on the delete key, and 
not everything is relevant to me. 
But I find this a useful and pain­
less way of keeping up. An exam­

ple of a continuing education 
posting which is generating 
some interest is the Mastering 
Web Searching course offered by 
the Faculty of Information 
Studies at the University of 
Toronto Library School. I hop e 
others find these postings use­
ful. To the Continuing Education 
Committee, and all who take the 
time to post good st uff, keep up 
the good work! 

Another noteworthy develop­
ment I've been made aware of 
recently is the Nova Scotia 
Cultural Network . This is a 
broad-based non-profit organiza­
tion which represents the inter­
ests of arts and culture groups 
ranging from artists and musi­
cians to museums and libraries. 

This group has gone through a 
process to plan common goals 
and it presents common funding 
and policy needs to government. 
We in libraries often miss the 
fact that we are part of a larger 
arts community. This kind of 
common effort in the cultural 
community will have real bene­
fits for us all. I would be very 
interested to hear if similar 
efforts are underway in other 
provinces. For further informa­
tion: 

"Mastering Web Searching" 
course - Faculty uf Information 
Studies, University of Toronto 
http://fis.utoronto.ca/conted/bys 
ubj/distance.htm 

Nova Scotia Cultural Net­
work http://www.culture.ns.ca 

Group Purchasing
 
Arr-angemerrts for Electronic
 

Materials Among Atlantic
 
Canadian Libraries
 

By Peter Webster 

At this Spring's APLA confer­
ence I was asked to write a 

summary of electronic materials 
license consortium arrange­
ments among Atlantic libraries. 
What was asked for is a list of 
the libraries that participate in 
group purchases of different 
periodicals databases as well as 
other electronic materials. This 
sort of group purchasing is 
becoming an essential approach 
to controlling the high cost of 
electronic materials, while get­
ting our users acce ss to a wide 
range of these invaluable new 
products. 

Below is a listing of current 
group purchasing arrangements 
in the Atlantic region . I will 
inevitably miss some, as in this 
rapidly changing environment, 
new arrangements are being 
agreed to all the time. Products 
individual libraries are purchas­
ing through consortiums outside 
the Atlantic region are not list­
ed. There are other important 
group efforts, such as the CFI 
(Centre for Innovation) national 
science e-materials project, 
which are not covered but I 
expect we will be hearing more 
about in the near future. 

A follow-up to this summary 

(continued on page 6) 



Page 6	 APLA Bulletin September / October 1999 

GROUP PURCHASING (continued from page 5)	 Libraries Participating: 
Nova Scotia Regional Public 

will inevitably be needed soon. 
Please let me know, and accept 
my apologies if I have missed a 
group arrangement you are 
involved in. Also feel free to let 
me know if you have any addi ­
tional questions about any of the 
arrangements listed below. 

I hope this list will be helpful 
in keeping everyone informed 
about the wide array of group 
purchasing arrangements that 
are in place. 

UNB sponsored consortium.
 
Databases included:
 
Agricola, Biological Abstracts,
 
Biblio-graphy of Native North
 
America, CBCA, Canadian
 
Research Index, Chadwick
 
Healey English Poetry,
 
CINAHL, ECONLIT, ERIC,
 
GPO, Medline, MLA, PAIS,
 
PsycInfo, Sociological Abstracts,
 
Sport Discus, New Brunswick
 
Telegraph Journal, Wilson
 
Humanities Index, Wilson
 
Social Sciences, Wilson General
 
Science Index, Wilson Applied
 
Science Index.
 

Libraries participating:
 
University of New Brunswick,
 
Universite de Moncton,
 
University of Prince Edward
 
Island , Mount Allison, Dr.
 
Everett Chalmers Hospital ,
 
New Brunswick Library
 
Service, Saint Mary's,
 
University, Holland College,
 
Memorial University, Dalhousie
 
University, Acadia University.
 

Dalhousie University
 
sponsored consortium.
 
Databases included:
 
ABI Global Fulltext, UMI
 
Research Library, Canadian
 
Periodicals Index, Canadian
 
Business and Current Affairs,
 
CINAHL, Medline.
 

Libraries participating: 
Acadia University, Dalhousie 
University, Mount Allison 
University, Mount Saint Vincent 
University, Saint Francis Xavier 
University, Saint Mary's 
University, University de 
Moncton, The IWK Grace 
Hospital. 

Acadia sponsored 
consortium.
 

Databases included:
 
MathSciNet, American History
 
and Life, Historical Abstracts.
 

Libraries participating:
 
Acadia University, Dalhousie
 
University, Memorial
 
University, Mount Allison ,
 
Mount Saint Vincent University
 
Saint Francis Xavier University,
 
Saint Mary's University,
 
University of New Brunswick,
 
University of Prince Edward
 
Island.
 

Memorial University of 
Newfoundland consortium.
 
Database is:
 
Current Contents.
 

Libraries Participating:
 
Acadia, Memorial University,
 
Mount Allison University, Nova
 
Scotia Agricultural College,
 
Saint Francis Xavier University,
 
University of New Brunswick,
 
Universite de Moncton.
 

Nova Scotia Provincial
 
Library sponsored
 
consortium
 

Databases included:
 
InfoTrac General Reference
 
Center, InfoTrac Health
 
Reference Center, Books in
 
Print, CPLQ.
 

Libraries, Nova Scotia
 
Legislative Lib rary, Western
 
Regional Health Board, Nova
 
Scotia Community College
 
Burridge Campus.
 

New Brunswick Library
 
Service
 
Databases included:
 
Ebsco Canadian Master File,
 
Electric Library, InfoTrac
 
Health Reference Center,
 
Repere.
 

Libraries Participating: 
New Brunswick Public 
Libraries. 

Provincial Information and 
Library Resources Board 
(Newfoundland) 

Databases included: 
Electric Library, CBCA. 

Libraries Participating: 
Newfoundland Public Libraries. 

Council of Atlantic 
University Libraries! 
Academic Press 
Database included: 
Academic Press, IDEAL 
Electronic Library. 

Libraries Participating: 
Acacia University, Memorial 
University, Mount Allison 
University, Saint Francis 
Xavier, Saint Mary's, University 
of New Brunswick, University 
de Moncton, University of 
Prince Edward Island. 
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NEWS FROM THE PROVINCES
 

College Libraries 
Patrick Warner has accep ted 

a posi tion as College Librarian 
a t the College of the North 
Atlantic's medical library at the 
Topsail Road Campus in St . 
John's. He had previou sly been 
working at Memori al 

CQUITS 

Univer­

sity's Ocean E nginee r ing 
Informa tion Centre 

Special Libraries 
Steve Nola n, formerly on s taff 

at Memorial University's Queen 
Elizabeth II Library, is now 
working on a one year contract 
at t he St. Cla re 's H osp it al 
library in S t . John's. 

Public Libraries 
The St. John 's Public 

Libraries ' Book Club was suc­
cessfully launched on May 5. The 
Club meet s on the fir s t 
Wednesday even ing of each 
month , incl u ding July a nd 
Augu st. The firs t regular meet ­
in g, held on June 2, was a ttend ­
ed by Kevin Major, whose book 
"No Ma n's Land", was under dis -

John Co u tts library Se rv ices Ltd. 
6900 Kinsmen Co u r t 
P.O . Box 1000 
Niagara Falls. Ontari o , Ca n ada 
Inre rne I : ("oll lls@ w ilh a n l:.("oll l ls .o n .r a 
1800· 265 · 1686 
Fax : (90 S) .\ S6 ·S 064 

Yo"r provider of information. materials anti ...e rnices 

from tbe United Sta tes, Ca na d a anti t b e United King d orn 

• Approval Plans • Co n t in ua t io n s 

• Processing & ca ta logui ng • New title information 

• Fully EDl c a pab le • On -line access 

• Co m pet it ive prices & terrns 

Working as part ofJ!.our team ...
 

cussion . 
Books selected for the mon ths 

of July to Novem ber includ e 
"Hous e of Hate" by Percy J anes, 
"Dry S pell" by Sus ie Moloney 
and "Stone s from the River" by 
Ursula Hegi . Th ere is particular 
interest in having Newfou nd ­
land a uthors present when their 
books are being discussed , as 
was the case with Kevin Maj or 
in June. 

In other news, Ca rol Kelly, a 
story teller a nd school librarian 
from Gloucester, Massachusetts, 
told animal stories to school­
aged ch ildre n on J uly 21 at the 
A.C. Hunter Ch ildren 's Library 
in St. J ohn's . 

Univers ity Libraries 
The Canadian Association of 

College and Univers ity Lib r ari es 
bestowed its Award for 
Outstanding Academic Librar­
ian on Me mor ial 's Univer sity 
Librari an Richard E llis, durin g 
recen t Ca nadian Li br a ry 
Association me etings in Toronto. 
The award is given "to a n indi­
vidual me m ber of CACUL who 
has made a n outstan ding 
na tional or in terna t ional contri ­
bution to academic librari anship 
an d library devel opmen t. " 
Among Mr. Ellis's achi eve me nts 
are hi s ex te ns ive serv ice to the 
profession of librari an ship 
through hi s work with APLA, 
the Ca nadian Library 
Assoc iation , and the Ca nadian 
Association of Resea rch 
Libr ari es. 

Another libra rian fro m 
Memori al University of 
New foun dland was a lso recen tly 
hon oured. T he Award s 
Committee of the Assoc iation of 

mailto:olllls@wilhanl:.("olllls
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NEWS FROM THE PROVINCES ... 
CONTINUED 

Canadian Map Libraries and 
Archives unanimously selected 
Alberta Wood as the recipient of 
the 1999 ACMLA Honours 
Award. This award is given to 
"an individual who has made an 
outstanding contribution to the 
field of maps librarianship or 
curatorship or archiveship." 

Barbara Perrett has left her 
position as Government 
Documents Librarian at 
Memorial University's Queen 
Elizabeth II Library. She is 
presently living in Ottawa, 
where she had been on sabbati­
cal working at Statistics 
Canada. 

- Steve Field 
Vice President (Newfoundland) 

New Brunswick Library Service 
The summer and fall of 1999 

will see the completion of sever­
al automation projects at NBLS. 
52 of our 61 libraries now have 
automated circulation and the 
remaining nine should be fin­
ished by the end of October. 

We are also completing a pro­
ject that will see all branches 
given access to Microsoft 
Outlook. Currently, 42 of the 61 
branches have access to email 
and it is hoped that this project 
will also be finished by summer's 
end. 

NBLS has secured funding 
from Industry Canada and 
Connect NB Branche that 
allowed us to hire a technical 
support analyst in each of the 
regions . This is a wonderful 
opportunity to help staff accli­
matize to the new resources they 
have been given in the past year, 
including Microsoft Outlook, 
several electronic resources and 
automated circulation and to 
have onsite staff who are able to 
troubleshoot IT problems as 
they arise. 

The 1999 Youth Exchange 
Program, the largest ever under­
taken by NBLS, wraps up at the 
end of August. The closing cere­
monies were held at the 
Oakland Farm and Lodge in 
New Maryland on August 16, 
1999. 

Prix 1999 de reconnaissance des 
services exceptionnels aux biblio­
theques publiques 

Jocelyne LeBel, directrice de 
la Region de bibliotheques du 
Haut-Saint-Jean, s'est meritee le 
Prix 1999 de reconnaissance des 
services exceptionnels aux bib­
liotheques publiques. L'annonce 
de ce prix a ete faite par 
Madame Wendy Newman, presi­
dente de la Canadian 
Association of Public Libraries 
(CAPL). 

Ce prix vise a reconnaitre 
l'impact positif et durable sur les 
services de bibliotheque 
publique au niveau local, provin­
cial et national et qui a ete 
presents dans le cadre de la con­
ference annuelle de la Canadian 
Library Association a Toronto, 
en juin 1999. Selon Madame 
Wendy Newman, "Jocelyne 
LeBel a toujours eu a coeur les 
interets des bibliotheques. Son 
style de gestion habile ainsi que 
sa determination et son devoue­

ment soutenus envers les biblio­
theques publiques sont bien con­
nus et tres respectes", Ses col­
legues la qualifient de "fier, 
ardent et inebranlable defenseur 
des bibliotheques, de leader 
remarquable et de travailleuse 
infatigable a plusieurs niveaux". 

Felicitations a Jocelyne LeBel 
pour ce prix de reconnaissance! 

Site Web de la Region de biblio­
theques du Haut-Saint-Jean 

Depuis mai 1999, la Region 
de bibliotheques du Haut-Saint­
Jean possede son propre Site 
Web. Ce Site a ete cree afin de 
repondre a deux objectifs : 

1- Marketing : etre plus visible 
2- Recherche : offrir des outils de 

recherche pour les employes 
et le public.Voici l'adresse : 

http://www.francophone.netJbi 
b.hsj 

Ouverture du Centre d'acces 
communautaire a la Biblio­
theque publique d'Edmundstcn 

Le site Conway, poste satel­
lite de CyberCite, situe a La 
Bibliotheque publique d'Ed­
mundston a ouvert ses portes au 
mois de juillet 1999. Les services 
offerts au public sont : Internet, 
courrier electronique, traitement 
de texte et des cours d'informa­
tique.Cinq postes d'ordinateur 
sont disponibles pour le public. 

The Moncton Public Library 
has mounted a display of books 
on most of the countries which 
will be represented at the 
Francophone Summit to be held 
in Moncton in September. The 
display consists of over one hun­
dred Items, most of which were 
recently purchased. Represent­
ations of the flags of the member 
countries are "flying" in the 
library as well. 
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A technical and library sup­
port analyst, Jason Dunn, has 
been hired, on a contractual 
basis, to deal with hardware and 
network problems in the Albert­
Westmorland-Kent region , par­
ticularly in relation to the Inlex 
system but also including such 
things as evaluating all PCs for 
Y2K compliance and staff train­
ing in various areas relating to 
technology. 

In late spring, Deputy 
Minister, Byron J ames, and 
Assistant Deputy Minister 
responsible for libraries , 
Humphrey Sheen, of the 
Department of Municipalities 
and Housing, paid a visit to the 
Al bert- Wes tmor Iand- Ken t 
Regional headquarters and the 
Moncton Public Library. They 
enjoyed a tour of the facilities 
and met many of the staff work­
ing in both libraries. 

From Barbara Alcorn of the 
Hillsborough Public Library 
comes the following "pause for 
thought" : 

We have all heard the expres­
sion, "Don't judge a book by its 
cover." Last winter I experienced 

the truth of this saying at the 
library. Where else? 

Each Tuesday morning we 
have a storytime for preschool­
ers. Among the dedicated par­
ents attending each session was 
a nice young man with his little 
girl. He was a librarian's dream! 
He brought cookies and willingly 
participated in all events, as well 
as kindly assisting wherever 
needed, such as helping with 
crafts , coats, boots , mittens , 
runny noses and much, much 
more. Yes, he was everything a 
librarian looks for in a volunteer. 

This past spring there was an 
armed robbery one night in the 
Hillsborough area. I turned on 
the radio the next morning and 
heard the name of the suspected 
thief now being sought on a 
Canada-wide warrant. 

It was my volunteer! 
- Jeanne Maddix 

Vice-President (Ne w 
Brunswick) 

Public Libraries 
The Department of Educatiun 

has done some internal reorgani­
zation. The Division of Archives 

and Libraries has been merged 
into the Division of Culture, 
Heri tage, Recreation and Sport. 
Harry Holman is the Director of 
the new division and a new 
Provincial Librarian will be 
appointed. 

The Rotary Regional Library 
in Summerside has undergone 
some in terior renovations . The 
Friends of the Library group 
raised the money to repaint and 
pl ac e new carpeting in the 
library. The library was closed 
for two weeks for renovations. 
Th e library collection had to be 
completely removed from the 
building and all the shelving dis­
mantled. 

The Tignish Public Library 
has moved to new qu arters. The 
community of Tignish built a 
new building to house the public 
library as well as the Tignish 
Museum and a n Acce ss PEl 
(government information) office. 

Library Week on the Island is 
sch edu led for the week of 
September 20-26. The theme 
this yea r is "Unravel the mys­
tery/Percez Ie my stere" with 
many different programs being 
planned at the 24 public 
libraries across the Island. 

Maritime: (902) 883-8966 Wallaceburg Truro: (902) 893-3477 
Ontario : (519) 627-3552 

Bookbin~jgg Fax: (519) 627-6922 

DICK BAKKER 
MARITIME SALES REPRESENTATIVE 

PERIODICALS 
LIBRARY BOOKS 95 Arnold Slre~1 

Wallaceburg, Ontario 
N8A 3P3Website: http://www.kent.neUbookbinding 

E-ma il: 76015 .554@compuserve.com 

The PEl Summer Li teracy 
Program for Kids has stretched 
its limits again this year with 
218 r egi stered participants 
being offered literacy tutoring by 
10 tutors in 20 branch library 
locations across the Island. This 
program has more than doubled 
from last summer's pilot proj ect 
which clearly demonstrated the 
need to su pport student readers 
at risk. The list of referrals this 
year far outnumbered the stu­
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dents a ble to be accommodated. 
The success of th is progra m has 
been the result of the will ing col­
la boration of the partners, the 
schools and the sta ff who see the 
va lue of continuous and compli ­
mentary ski ll building efforts . 
Norma Coll ier of the Provin cial 
Library Service helped to co­
ordinate the program. 

Academic Libraries 
Holl and College has open ed a 

new r esource centre for the 
Aerosp ace and Industrial Cen tre 
in SIemon Park near 
Summerside, PE .I. Don ald 
Moses has been hired to run the 
resou rce cen tre. 

Three permanent t rack 
librarians were hired at 
Robertson Library, University of 
Prince Edward Island this past 
sum mer. Dawn Ho oper was 
a ppoin ted to the position of 
Health Sciences Librarian. She 
previously worked at UPEI as a 
reference librarian with respon­
sibility for veterinary med icine 
The position of PEl Librarian 
was ex pa nded to include 
University Archives a nd was 
filled by Simon Lloyd . Simon 
came to Robertson Library fr om 
the Public Archive s of Nova 
Scotia. Betty J effery, formerly of 
Acadi a University, h as been 
appoin te d to the newly created 
posi t ion of Ins t r uctional 
Services Coordinator. Betty has 
an extensive background as a n 
academic librarian and teacher 
a nd will be con centrating on 
developing an information li ter­
acy program for the university. 

The noise and confusion of 
the sum mer has passed a t 

Robertson Library leaving a 
newly renova ted library in it s 
wa ke . Th e Periodical s Depart­
ment is now completely located 
on the second floor. This places 
staff in the vicinity of both the 
cu r rent per iodical s an d the 
backfiles. The Media Cent re has 
been enlarged and now in cludes 
spa ce for the Dr. Ray Morr ison 
coll ection for ope ra an d the 
Listening Lab collection . An 
electronic cla ssroom with space 
for twelv e com puters is now 
ava ila ble t o suppor t the new 
In structional Services Depart­
ment. The PEl Collection and 
Archi ves is a lso in new quarters 
a nd includes a reading room and 
office space. Finally, libr arians 
a nd staff are reloca tin g to ne w 
office space. The re are plans to 
renovate the entrance and circu­
lation area next spring. 

- Moira Da vidson 
Vice-President (PEl ) 

Academic Libraries 

Acadia University News 
Rare Music Book Made 
Avail abl e on WWW 

For her Music History indepen­
dent study, a Bach elor of Music 
requiremen t at Acadia University, 

. Marlene Murtonen chose to pu t 
Cha rles Burney's A General History 
of Music from the Earli est Ages to 
the Present Period, Vol ume IV, on the 
World Wide Web. Burn ey (1726­
1814), an English musician and his­
torian, publi shed th e book in 1789. 
The document belongs to a four vol­

[ARRm[lEAn 

Have you received your catalogues? 

.. 
Cnadlml 

Owntd I Operllttd 

1-800-268-2123 
FAX 1-800-871-2397 

E-mail : cmclean@carrmcleen.ca 
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ume set that describes the develop­
ment of music from its earliest use to 
the present day (at that time, 1789). 
It is one of the first accounts of music 
history ever written. Burney dis­
cusses the music of his lifetime, hav­
ing met the musicians and experi­
enced the musical events he speaks 
of, first hand. Burney travelled 
throughout Europe interviewing 
musicians such as Handel, Haydn, 
Arne, C.PE. Bach, Hasse, Gluck, and 
Metastasio. Burney even heard 
Frederick the Great perform on the 
flute! 

The book used for the project 
is owned by Dr. Gordon J. Callon, 
Associate Professor of Music at 
Acadia University. There are 
few copies of this book in exis­
tence and they are not available 
to the general population. By 
putting A General History of 
Music..., Volume IV on the Web 
this incredible history is now 
available to all interested in 
examining Burney's study. 

The scanning of all 688 pages 
was completed with the assis­
tance of David Sheehan, 
Multimedia Producer with the 
Vaughan Memorial Library's 
Educational Technology Centre. 
The project took seven months to 
complete. 

A General History of Music 
from the Earliest Ages to the 
Present Period, Volume IV can 
be viewed at http://ace.acadiau. 
ca/score/facsim3/. Questions or 
comments can be forwarded to 
Dr. Callon via email (see site). 

St. Francis Xavier Staffing News 
Gordon Bertrand, a 1996 

graduate of the University of 
Western Ontario, has joined St. 
Francis Xavier University in the 
capacity of Electronic Resources 
Librarian. 

DalTech University 
Best wishes to Mark Bartlett 

as he readies to leave Nova 
Scotia to make a new home in 
Phoenix Arizona. Mark's last 
official day at Daltech was 
August 5th. 

Public Libraries 

Halifax Regional Library 
The Bylaws of the Halifax 

Regional Library Board have 
been approved and circulated to 
all Nova Scotia Regional Library 
Board Chairs and CEOs. 

At its Annual General 
Meeting, Councillor Robert 
Harvey was appointed Chair of 
the Halifax Regional Library 
Board, and Betty Thomas, Vice­
Chair. The Information 
Technology Strategy charting 
the library's information tech­
nology directions over the next 
five years was approved by the 
Library Board. The 1998/99 
Annual Branch Profiles and 
Executive Summaries have been 
updated. 

Proposed goals for 1999-2000 
have been developed to continue 
to address the Li brary's 
Strategic Directions. Using the 
Strategic Plan as a reference 
point, updates and revisions 
were made as necessary and new 
goals identified which will allow 

the library to move forward in 
achieving the Strategic 
Directions identified in the Plan. 

Provincial Library System 

Western Counties Regional Library 
The Western Counties 

Regional Library hosted their 
first Friends of the Library func­
tion on Saturday June 5th. The 
very successful reception was 
well received with 32 individuals 
attending. WCRL plan on mak­
ing the Friends of the Library 
reception an annual event. 

Eastern Counties Regional Library 
Eastern Counties Regional 

Library is celebrating 30 years of 
service in Guysborough County 
with festivities throughout the 
summer in Canso, Mulgrave and 
Sherbrooke. After a busy sum­
mer and an active Summer 
Reading Program, our aim for 
the fall is to promote web-based 
outreach services to our remote 
areas. As well , after launching 
our new patron card in August, 
library staff are gearing up for 
the launch of the automated cir­
culation system early in the year 
2000. Eastern Counties Regional 
Library is currently, thanks to a 
LibraryNet grant, updating, 
improving and augmenting its 
web page. Check out our new 
look in the Fall! 

- Cathy Chisholm 
Vice-President (Nova Scotia) 
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INTERNET POLICIES AND 
ISSUES - PANEL 

The Internet may have 
"...already reshaped and changed 
our world ..." as Carroll! 
Broadhead/Cassel exclaim in 
their 1998 Canadian Internet 
Handbook, but its global success 
has made more work for libraries. 
Not only have library budgets 
suffered from the burgeoning 
need for more hardware and soft­
ware and staff training sessions 
have increased and enlarged to 
cope with more pressing user 
demands, now libraries must face 
the task of initiating new policies 
or fortifying present ones to han­
dle the crop of problems and 
issues arising from Internet 
usage. 

The APLA AGM session on 
Internet Policies and Issues 
offered timely and helpful advice 
on how to go about establishing 
relevant and effective Internet 
policies. Both Ellen Fairley, from 
New Brunswick Library Service 
(NBLS), and Michael Colborne, 
from Halifax Regional Library, 
have firsthand experience in 
preparing such a policy and con­
sequently both could boast a fin­
ished product which they distrib­
uted to session participants. To 
assist others in preparing such a 
policy, the speakers provided a 
list of 23 issues to consider when 
drawing up a policy framework. 

These issues covered all 
aspects of Internet service: staff 
and public training, allocation of 
computer time, charges, privacy 
issues, acceptable use, licensing, 
and of course filtering and an 
"absolution" statement, ie., a 
statement releasing the library 
from any responsibility for 
Internet content. In both policies, 

special mention was made for the 
protection of children, both stat­
ing that ultimately it was the 
duty of the parents to monitor 
their children's Internet use. 
Filters were specifically men­
tioned in the NBLS policy state­
ment along with an explanation 
as to why they were not used . 
The Halifax Regional Library 
also does not install filters, how­
ever, they did not mention them 
per se, but did acknowledge in 
their staff guidelines that "people 
are free to look at whatever they 
like." 

Filters, as was expected, com­
manded a fair share of both the 
presentation and following ques­
tion period. The speakers out­
lined the pros and cons of apply­
ing filters in public libraries. The 
pros; they protect children from 
viewing inappropriate content, 
libraries are safe places, off-sets 
liability, prevents a potential loss 
of credibility. The drawbacks of 
filters are: they do not work very 
well, good sites are denied while 
bad sites slip through, they are a 
violation of intellectual freedom 
(the first amendment in the U.S.), 
libraries are places of inclusion, 
not exclusion. 

The speakers summed up with 
a review of what is happening 
around the region in public 
libraries and public access sites. 
Newfoundland has a filtering sys­
tem, Cyberpatrol, but blocking is 
taken off for those over 19, and for 
those under 19 with parental per­
mission. Prince Edward Island 
public libraries do not have fil­
ters, but parents must sign a pol­
icy for children under 18 and 
must accompany children under 
6. All Community Access Centres 
(CAP) sites in New Brunswick 
have filters as do school libraries, 

a situation further complicated 
given the number of school/public 
libraries in the provinces. 

- Pat Johnston 
UNB Libraries - Fredericton 

DISCOVERING OUR 
CULTURE: CANADIAN CD 
ROMS FOR SCHOOLS 

The APLA workshop Discover­
ing our Culture: Canadian CD 
ROM's for Schools was presented 
by Alison Mews from the Faculty 
of Education, Memorial 
University. Ms. Mews had the 
computer set up for visual and 
sound effects so we could go 
through each product as she dis­
cussed it . She also distributed a 
list of Canadian CD ROM discs 
produced in the last three years 
for schools across Canada. 

The first three CD ROMs dis­
cussed were of Maritime origin. 
L'Acadie or Acadia produced by 
Portage Technologies has just 
been translated into English and 
made available as of June 1, 1999. 
The CD ROM includes a time-line 
done by decade and century, 
Within this time-line are 
vignettes of re-enactments with 
full motion videos and pho­
tographs. The articles are 
lengthy with good content. 
Acadia also includes a visitor's 
guide to historic sites; virtual 
reality tours of various museums; 
current music information with 
sound clips; a genealogy section; 
folklore; a dictionary of 100 
Acadian words; the poem 
"Evangeline"; and the entire text 
of the book Acadia of the 
Maritimes produced by the 
University of Moncton. This is an 
excellent CD ROM both for enter­
tainment and in-depth research ­
a helpful addition to any 
Maritime library. 
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In contrast, the CD ROM Anne 
of Green Gableslla Maison aux 
Pignons Vert seemed very slight. 
It is a condensed version of the 
book, reduced to 61 pages, and 
was produced in Fredericton by 
Renaissance Interactive. The CD 
ROM is really only an introduc­
tion to Anne. Although it includes 
little vignettes, is bilingual and 
has a glossary, it is basically text 
and illustrations from the book. 

The third CD ROM reviewed 
was Cabot; the Discovery of a 
New World produced by Media 
Touch Technologies of St. John's, 
Newfoundland. This CD ROM 
includes interactive games; an 
encyclopedia portion; and 192 
pages of a beautiful teacher's 
guide which can be printed out. 

The next two CD ROMs we 
reviewed very quickly. We did try 
out some of the questions on 
Exploring Canada's Electoral 
System, which is a good introduc­
tion to our electoral system and is 
available to libraries free of 
charge. We also glanced at The 
Great Canadian Adventure; a CD 
ROM designed more to give gen­
eral geographical information to 
the public than as a teaching tool. 

As our allotted time had raced 
by, Alison Mews offered a brief 
commentary on each video 
remaining on the list. Ms. Mews 
gave a very interesting and infor­
mative session. 

- Barb MacKay 

CONTINUING EDUCATION 
FOR LIBRARIANS 

One of the presenters of this 
session was Dr. Bertrum 
MacDonald, director of the School 
of Library and Information 
Studies, Dalhousie University, 
who taught research methods 
while I was attending Dalhousie 

University in 1991. Along with 
getting a chance to see him once 
again and catch up on what was 
going on at the school , I was par­
ticularly interested in distance 
education and any new avenues 
that Dalhousie University might 
be looking at in the future . 

The panel consisted of Dr. 
MacDonald; Barry Cull, a 1998 
graduate from Dalhousie; a nd 
Marie DeYoung from the Nova 
Scotia Community College. 

Mr. Cull's segment was very 
interesting. As a recent graduate, 
and having worked at the Harriet 
Irving Library for the past year, 
he looked in retrospect at the 
strengths and weaknesses of 
Dalhousie's Library School cur­
riculum. The training he received 
in the information sciences 
proved invaluable and has 
allowed him to feel comfortable 
taking on any task which involve 
systems and databases. 

The areas which la cked 
strength, however, were 1) basic 
teaching methods, as he found 
that a lot of his work involved 
instruction; 2) business skills - ie, 
presenting plans and budgets ­
the practical aspects of working 
in a library environment were not 
addressed; and fin ally 3) basic 
management and personnel 
skills. Overall, he felt that the 
school provided an excellent foun­
dation in librarianship and feels 
that it is up to the individual to 
continue to fill in the gaps by 
seeking courses and seminars 
pertinent to his or her individual 
career needs. 

Ms. DeYoung's segment was 
helpful for librarians who were in 
search of employment, giving tips 
and suggestions on which non­
traditional sectors to search for 
positions and how to promote 

one 's skills. 
Sometimes the question peri­

ods following the sessions can be 
most informative if one 's particu­
lar issues are be addressed. One 
attendee asked Dr. MacDonald 
what services are available for 
librarians who have been in the 
workforce for some time, but have 
not kept their skills up to date. 
The response was that Dalhousie 
is working on some intense 'cer­
tificate programs', for perhaps 
one term, in which the employee 
would take a leave from hislher 
position to take an intense course 
on, say, database management. 
With technology changing as 
rapidly as it does, in the future 
mor e and more staff will need to 
seek course work in order to meet 
the demands of the field . 

- Kim Hughes 
S aint John Free Public 

Library 

STANDING FOR SOME­
THING: PATRON RIGHTS 
AND PROFESSIONAL 
RESPONSIBILITIES 

In a thought provoking pre­
sentation, Linda Hansen drew 
our attention to the ethical issues 
facing libraries and librarians by 
exploring the relationships 
between the law, library policy, 
and personal and professional 
ethics. The main issues are pri­
vacy, censorship and intellectual 
freedom. 

Privacy: bureaucratic efficien­
cy and inefficiency are both 
impediments to privacy. 
Libraries possess private infor­
mation about patrons through the 
records they keep and through 
knowledge of the us e patterns of 
the patron. Patrons should be 
made aware of and give consent 
to the information the library is 
collecting and maintaining about 
th em. As libraries enjoy a posi­
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tion of trus t, patrons will supply 
to libraries information that they 
might not give to other entities. 
Th is information mu st be pro tect­
ed and not used for purposes 
other than that for whi ch it was 
collected. 

Libraries should in sure 
against the unintentional release 
of patron information. Th e most 
common leaks are staff dis­
cussing a patron's use of the 
library or leaving patron informa­
tion showing on circulation 
screens . 

Censorship is most often exer ­
cised through collecti on develop­
ment policies and practices. 
Libraries should strive to acquire 
a nd make ava ilable th e wides t 
vari ety of materials and resist a ll 
efforts to limit th e exercise of 
these responsibilities. Collections 
should be balanced with all sides 
of an issue being represented. 

- Brian McNally 
Mount Allison Uni versity 

PUBLIC LIBRARIES MEAN 
BUSINESS 

Fourteen people attended th e 
se ssion that was designed to 
teach us how to set up and oper­
ate a business information ser ­
vice in a public library. Ms. Tripp 
began the session by pointing out 
that the main users uf busin ess 
information are job searche rs, 
inves tors, students and business 
people. 

According to Ms. Tripp the 
most important resource wh en 
offering a business reference ser ­
vice is s taff. Staff mus t be 
experts on business sources and 
resources, mu st have knowl edge 
of business jargon, realize that 
users want answers and know 
that time is money. She al so 
pointed out the importance of 

practicing L.B.W.A.. 
Librarianship By Walking 
Around. Her experience is that 
people only as k for what they 
need 5% of the tim e. A perfect 
example of this is the patron who 
asked for the Fortune 500 listing 
and was trying to find work as an 
electrical engineer. 

Before you begin your collec­
tion development you must a na ­
lyze your community. This can be 
done by consulting the Financial 
Post publication Canadian 
Markets. Directories are essential 
to a good bu siness collection . 
Discard all old directories. 
Buyer 's guides from trade maga ­
zines are very useful and should 
be shelved with oth er directories. 
Access to the web, periodical 
indexes , local bu siness press, 
trade ma gazines reflective of the 
community, and Canadian 
Business and Current Affairs is 
ess ential. Ms. Tripp distributed a 
very useful bibliography listing 
sources of Ca nadian business 
information. The first part of the 
presentation concluded with a 
quiz for the audience which 
required us to indicate which 
business source would answer 
specific questions. 

The second part of the session 

market inside the library you 
mu st provide professional media­
tion , emphas ize what you have, 
offer sources they don 't as k for, 
develop current awareness for 
your heavy users, target specific 
groups, and develop promotional 
materials. Learn the basics of 
selling and sell the benefits of 
using the library. You should sell 
the expertise of the staff; not the 
collection! Understand that it's 
our job to find the answer, not the 
users. In your promotional litera­
ture use business -like terminolo ­
gy and use some sample ques­
tions that have been an swered 
successfully. 

Marketing outside the library 
could be as simple as joining the 
Cha mber of Comm erce. Sit on 
committees, in the phone book 
have a listing under the Chamber 
of Comm erce, have a booth at 
local business shows, write ar ti ­
cles for local business pub lica ­
tion s, and speak at local business 
clubs with a focus on skills. Most 
importantly network , network, 
network. Remember that busi­
ness peop le are the most political­
ly influential people in the com­
munity. 

- Daphne Flanagan 
UNBSJ 

FIRST AID FOR BOOKS .JL A work-shop on front-line 
care and repair of library books 

presented qy.,r- Ron Diedstra,Wallaceburg Bookbinding 

Cracked bind ings? Pages fall ing o ut ?Wonde ring wh ether to
 
repl ace o r repair?Th is wo rks hop cove rs simple fro nt-line re pairs
 

to extend the life of a well-used or abused book w ithout rui ning it
 
fo r fut ure reb ind ing. No experience needed.
 

Newfoundland date and location: TBA 
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Dalhousie School of Library and Information Studies
 
Highlights from the 1998/99 Academic Year
 

Bertrum H. MacDonald
 
Director, School 0/Library and
 

Information Studies
 

The Dalhousie School of Library 
and Information Studies main­

tains an active presence in the 
Atlantic region, and readers of the 
APLA Bulletin are among our most 
energetic supporters. Thus it is a 
pleasure to use the venue of the 
Bulletin to report on recent high­
lights. 

Accreditation Review 
Last summer we received the 

. welcome news that the Committee 
on Accreditation (CGA) of the 
American Library Association had 
approved continued accreditation of 
the Master of Library and 
Information Studies programme for 
a full seven years. The next review is 
slated for 2005. The COA credited 
the School for "developing a high 
quality, personalized program that is 
characterized by strong collegiality 
among the faculty and the student 
body." 

Students 
The success of the School hinges, 

in large measure, on the number and 
quality of the students that register 
in the MLIS programme. While the 
quality of the students in 1998/99 
remained high , the numbers 
dropped. Increased recruiting efforts 
over the past year has led to a return 
to normal intake for the 1999/2000 
year. 

Students bring credit to the 
School in a number of ways: 
•	 the employment record for gradu­

ates is very strong. Dalhousie 
graduates are courted by employ­
ers throughout North America in 
industry as well as the public sec­
tor. This year several graduates 
received multiple employment 
offers. 

•	 students continue to undertake 

projects that are linked to th e 
information and professional 
communities, providing them 
with excellent experience. The 
website developed by students in 
the Marketing & Public 
Relations course for the 
EcoResearch Centre in the 
Burnside Industrial Park in 
Halifax, and the usability stUGY 
of the Dalhousie website by stu­
dents in the Human Computer 
Interaction clas s are only two 
examples. 

•	 students who have chosen the 
thesis option for the MLIS degree 
hav e presented papers at nation ­
al and international conferences. 
Andrea Talbot won the best 
research paper award at the 
Medical Library Association con­
ference in Chicago. Teresa 
Johnson presented a paper at the 
Congress of the Humanities and 
Social Sciences in Sherbrooke in 
June, and Ellen Crumley gave a 
paper at the Canadian Library 
Association conference in 
Toronto. 

•	 students continue to compete 
successfully for scholarships out­
side the School. For example, Ian 
MacIntyre received the Carin 
Somers Scholarship awarded by 
the Atlantic Provinces Library 
Association. 

•	 via the Students' Association, our 
students have been involved in a 
variety of outreach events: Word 
on the Street in September, and 
fund raising for the Ann Conner­
Brimmer Award in the winter 
term . 
Faculty and Staff 
The composition of the full-time 

faculty changed significantly with 
the arrival last summer of two new 
faculty members: Dr. Heidi Julien 
and Dr. Louise Spiteri . Prof. Haidar 
Moukdad will join the School for the 
upcoming academic year. New facul­
ty bring new strengths and ideas, 

which enhance th e vitality of the 
;:;chooi. 

Several part-time and Adjunct 
Faculty members fulfil important 
roles in the School. Jane Beaumont 
organized another Brown Bag Lunch 
series, which brought a number of 
professionals to the School to discuss 
career options, and employment 
seeking stra tegi es. We were very 
pleased when the university 
appointed Dr. Norman Horrocks to 
the rank of Professor Emeritus. 
Brian Speirs, Nova Scotia Provincial 
Archivi st, continued to teach in the 
School, and Sean Sears and Greg 
O'Malley, Halifax-based systems 
experts. were engaged to teach th o 
Systems Analysis course. Vivia n 
Howard has been appointed to a lec­
turer position to teach in both 
Master of Library and Information 
Studies and the new Bachelor of 
Management programmes. In the 
upcoming acad emic year additional 
part-time faculty will be assisting 
with this new undergraduate pro­
gramme. 

Faculty were busy with research 
activiti es throughout the year. 
Proposal s to two major SSHRC 
grant initiatives have passed the 
first hurdle in the approval process­
es. The full proposals in both cases 
have heen invited by SSHRC for 
these joint ventures with faculty at 
oth er Canadian universities. 
Individually faculty were success ful 
in obtaining a number of research 
grants to support their work: Elaine 
Toms: Social Sciences & Humanities 
Research Council of Canada, confer­
ence development grant for Digital 
Libraries Institute, that will be held 
later this fail ; Don Wicks: Research 
Development Fund, Faculty of 
Graduate Studies for a study on the 
information needs of seniors; Heidi 
Julien: Research Development Fund, 
Faculty of Graduate Studies for a. 
content analysis of the information 
behaviour literature in Library and 
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Information Science; Louise Spiteri: 
Research Development Fund, 
Faculty of Graduate Studies for a 
user-based evaluation of Internet 
search engines; and Bertrum 
MacDonald: a Geographic Inform­
ation Systems software grant from 
Autodesk, Inc and a Research 
Development Fund, Faculty of 
Graduate Studies grant for a geo­
graphic analysis of print culture in 
nineteenth-century Nova Scotia . 

Faculty members continue to 
take a very active role as partici­
pants in conferences either as speak­
ers or organizers at local, regional, 
national, and international levels. 
For example, three faculty members 
(Spiteri, Toms, & Wicks) presented 
papers at the Canadian Association 
for Information Science conference 
in Sherbrooke in June, and another 
faculty member (Macflonanld) had 
three speaking engagements in the 
UK (Napier University, Edinburgh; 
British Library, London; and 
Mansfield College, Oxford) in early 
May, the APLA conference in St. 
John in May, and the international 
conference of the Society for the 
History of Authorship, Reading, and 
Publishing in Madison, Wisconsin in 
July. In areas of professional activity, 
Heidi Julien was selected to partici­
pate in the Kaliper Project, a Kellogg 
Foundation supported project con­
cerned with curriculum analysis 
based at the University of Michigan, 
and she was also selected to attend a 
professional educators conference in 
Charlottetown. 

Website 
(http://www.mgmt.dal.ca/slis) 
During the current summer 

term, Andrew Darby, a second-year 
student, was hired to redesign the 
Schools' website. The new site was 
launched in mid-July with a variety 
of new features, including a section 
for alumni e-mail addresses and 
websites. 

Associated Alumni Association 
The alumni of the School contin­

ue to remain very supportive and 
this year approved the guidelines for 

an Outstanding Alumni Award. 
Numerous alumni gatherings and 
class reunions have been held over 
the past several months: gatherings 
in Washington, DC, Ottawa, 
Philadelphia, Detroit, Toronto, New 
Orleans, Chicago, and London; 
reunions of the classes of 1974,1979, 
and 1989 in Halifax in May. 

Computing Lab and Other IT 
Resources 

This past year we made a major 
alteration to the Computing Lab, by 
consolidating two rooms into one, 
and adding additional computers. 
This work was made possible by 
donations from alumni and revenue 
received through our publications 
programme. This summer the hard­
ware in the lab will be completely 
reconfigured, and additional utilities 
are being added. 

Public Lecture Series and 
Continuing Education 

Eleven lectures were given in our 
public lecture series this past year 
on a range of topics (details on the 
School's website). Speakers came to 
campus from locations in Canada 
and Scotland. A continuing educa­
tion workshop offered in the Winter 
Term, with Dr. Lynne McKechnie as 
the instructor, was sold out. A very 
successful public Showcase was held 
on 7th April, which highlighted 
research and project work of stu­
dents and faculty. 

Publications Programme 
Three new titles were published 

in the School's Occasional Papers 
Series during the past year: 

Lise L. Hackett. Midwifery in 
Canada, 1980-1997: A Brief History 
and Selective Annotated 
Bibliography of Publications in 
English (Occasional Paper, # 60) 

John Bell. The Far North and 
Beyond: An Index to Canadian 
Science Fiction and Fantasy in 
English-Language Genre Magazines 
and Other Selected Periodicals of the 
Pul p Era, 1896-1955 (Occasional 
Paper, # 61) 

Karen Adams and William 
Birdsall, ed . Understanding 
Telecommunications and Public 
Policy: A Guide for Libraries 
(Occasional Paper, # 62, co-published 
with the Canadian Library 
Association). 

Curriculum Revision and New 
Programming 

Over the past academic year con­
siderable effort was devoted to 
reviewing the curriculum of the 
lv.aster of Library and Information 
Studies programme, and to the con­
sideration of new programmes. 
Revisions to the MLIS curriculum 
will be implemented beginning this 
fdl. 

In conjunction with the other 
three Schools in the Faculty of 
Management, a new Bachelor of 
Management will be launched this 
September. Information manage­
ment, one of the areas of concentra­
tion in this new degree, will be 
offered by the School. In a manner 
similar to the already existing 
MLISILLB programme, new com­
bmed programmes with the Master 
of Business Administration and the 
Master of Public Administration 
degrees have been proposed begin­
ning September 2000. In the latter 
case students could complete either 
the MLISIMBA or MLISIMPA combi­
nations in three years as opposed to 
four years if the degrees were taken 
separately. Discussion about joint 
programmes in Health In 'ormatics 
is underway including the develop­
ment of a new undergraduate degree 
in Health Information Management. 

Dawson Print Shop 
The operation of the Dawson 

Print Shop has been revitalized by 
an interuniversity steering commit­
tee. Credit and non-credit courses 
and workshops are being offered on a 
regular basis and the Print Shop has 
been promoted in displays in the 
Atlantic Computer Show, Word on 
the Street, and a national printing 
convention held in Halifax. A 

(continued on page 17) 
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Ne\V Curator 
Finds Joy in 

Children's Literature 

The first thing Catherine Hoyt did 
as curator of the Eileen Wallace 

Children's Literature Collection at 
the University of New Brunswick's 
Fredericton campus was head 
straight for th e stacks to search for 
her favourite picture book, It 's the 
Bear by Jez Alborough. 

"Of course, it was there. The col­
lection is wonderful. It's one of the 
most extensive children's collections 
in Canada," says Catherine Hoyt, 
who recently became the collection 's 
curator. 

"I'm still getting used to it. I was 
an avid reader as a child. So many of 
these books I've read. But there are 
so many I've never had the opportu­
nity to touch," she says, bubbling 
with enthusiasm for the task of 
organizing, maintaining and pro­
moting the unique collection housed 
on the fourth floor of the Harriet 
Irving Library. 

Ms Hoyt, who was raised in 
Fredericton and Sussex, has a 
Master's degree in library sciences 
and information studies from 
Dalhousie University and a bachelor 
of arts from St . Thomas University. 

She has worked in children's 
literature at public libraries 
in Saint John and Sussex. 

The only one of its kind 
east of Montreal , the UNB 
collection focuses on 
Maritime and Canadian 
books, but also includes 
British, American, and some 
French titles. It was founded 
in 1988 when retired UNB 
education professor Eil een 
Wallace donated 2,fiOO hooks. 

Today the collection con­
tains more than 15,000 titles 
and includes everything from 
contemporary books by 
Sheree Fitch and Robert 
Munsch to more historical 
works like The Arabian Nights or 
Just Mary by Fredericton storyteller 
Mary Grannan. 

In some cases, the collection con­
tains more than a dozen different 
editions of books like Alice in 
Wonderland and The Wizard of Oz. 

Ms Hoyt delights in the little dis­
coveries she finds in the collection, 
like a series of postcards based on 
Lorna Doone by R.D. Blackmore or 

Dalhousie school ... continued from page 16 

Friends of the Dawson Print Shop 
society will be established in the 
upcoming year. 

Challenges Ahead 
Like all university units the 

School faces a number of on going 
challenges. In the coming year we 
are increasing our student recruiting 
activities, and readers are encour­
aged to advise prospective students 
to contact the School. Financial con­

straints mean that we juggle options 
regularly to ensure efficient use of 
resources. Donations to the annual 
fund are essential for maintaining 
costly upgrades to our IT resources. 
Even given these challenges, multi­
ple opportunities confront the School 
on a daily basis. Furthermore, we 
know that our graduates do very 
well all across the continent and fur­
ther afield . 

the yellowed pansy she recently 
found pressed into the pages of a 
Pansy series book from the 19th cen­
tury. 

"It's interesting to compare what 
kids were interested in during the 
1800s and what they read today. 
Parents come in to show their kids 
the books they read. Sometimes it's 
stuff you just couldn't see in a public 
library," says Ms Hoyt. 

Books in the Eileen Wallace 
Children's Literature Collection 
can't be signed out, but Ms Hoyt 
hopes children will come to read 
anyway. She wants the collection to 
be used by both children and by 
researchers who study children's lit­
erature. 

Starting September 14th, there 
will be a weekly storytime for chil­
dren ages 3-6 years old at the 
library. Storytime will begin each 
Tuesday at 10 o'clock. 

"We want to get as many people 
as we can to discover what's here." 
she says. 
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From St. Jerome's Den
 
Here it is the beginning of 

a new year - for school and 
academic librarians anyway. 
This is the time when stu­
dents are returning to the 
classroom, and the library, 
refreshed and ready to absorb 
the wonders of learning and 
the joys of information seek­
ing. And here we are, also 
refreshed and more than will­
ing to direct them as they seek 
the information. The informa­
tion which, to reverse the 
thoughts of T. S. Eliot, 
becomes the knowledge that 
grows to wisdom . So for some 
thoughts on this thing vari­
ously called: library instruc­
tion, bibliographic instruction, 
user education, information 

literacy, let us look to the wit of 
the past. 

St. Jerome (just a reminder, 
September 30 is my name day) 

If ever I am a teacher it will be to 
learn more than to teach. 

Madam Deluzy 

...that we but teach 
Bloody instructions, which 
being taught, return 
To plague the inventor. This 
even-handed justice 
Commends the ingredients of 
our poison'd chalice 
To our own lips... 

Macbeth, Act II, Scene 3 

(with thanks to a Mount Allison 
librarian who used it as a signature) 

We must view with profound 
respect the infinite capacity of 
the human mind to resist the 
in troductior. of useful know l­
edge. 

Thomas Lounsbury 

But then, "The wise man does 
not give the right answers, he 
poses the right questions." 

Claude Levi-Strauss 

And, lest we forget why we 
provide this instruction, we 
can recall Carl Sagan's words, 
"Somewhere, something 
incredible is waiting" to be 
known." 

·Cataloguing and Processing, including 
circulation ready. 

.Selection Programs, including 
pre-pub, automatic release & backlist. 

·Special order, print, audio, video & 
CD ROM 

~ 
I ·Check out our catalogues on 

the Web! 

, .Competitive discounts 

• Electronic ordering 

I •Library Supplies Division, offering 
,~ everything from book jackets tor, displayers. 

Your Single Source Advantage Just Got Better!! 

National Book Service 
25 Kodiak Crescent, North York, ON M3J 3M5 
Phone: (416) 630-2950 
Fax: (416) 630-0274 
Electronic Ordering Mail: NBSorder@eagle.wbm.ca 
e-mail : nbsnbs.com 

1-800-387-3178 
1-800-303-6697 

Modem: 1-800-803-7646 
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Haidar Moukdad Appointed to Dalhousie
 

The School of Library and 
Information Studies, Faculty of 

Management, Dalhousie University 
is very pleased to announce the 
appointment of Haidar Moukdad to 
the full-time faculty, effective 1st 
August 1999. Prof. Moukdad comes 
to Dalhousie from the Graduate 
School of Library and Information 
Studies at McGill University. 

Prof. Moukdad will teach courses 
relating to applications of informa­
tion technology, and will introduce a 
new course on Multimedia Systems 
in the upcoming academic year. 

Prof. Moukdad is completing his 
Ph.D. in Library and Information 
Studies at McGill University under 
the supervision of Dr. Andrew Large 
and Dr. Jamshid Beheshti.. His dis­
sertation is entitled, "The 
Effectiveness of English-Language 
Information Retrieval Algorithms 
for Arabic-Language Databases." He 
holds a B.A. (History) from 

Lebanese University, Beirut, a M.A. 
(International Relations) from 
Boston University, and a Master of 
Library and Information Studies 
Degree from McGill University. 
During his studies at McGill he has 
been the recipient of Graduate 
Assistantships, and a Social 
Sciences and Humanities Research 
Grant. He was the co-researcher for 
two research projects, one concern­
ing web searching behaviour of pri­
mary school students, and the other 
concerning the development of a 
multimedia CD-ROM . He has 
taught courses in the MUS pro­
gramme at McGill on Online and 
CD-ROM Databases and 
Multimedia Systems. 

Prof. Moukdad's publications 
have appeared in the Proceedings of 
the Canadian Association for 
Information Science and the 
Proceedings of the American Society 
of Information Science. A CD-ROM 

(Treasures of Islam: Art and Design 
in Islamic Manuscripts ), which he is 
co-authoring with Drs. Jamshid 
Beheshti and Andrew Large, will be 
published this fall. His most recent 
conference paper was presented at 
the annual conference of the 
Canadian Association for 
Information Science in Sherbrooke, 
Quebec in June. He has a forthcom­
ing paper to be presented at the 
annual conference of the American 
Society for Information Science in 
Washington, D.C. in November. 

Prior to beginning his doctoral 
studies Prof. Moukdad obtained pro­
fessional experience as a network 
coordinator at the McLennan 
Library, as a member of the refer­
ence staff of the Blackader­
Lauterman Library of Architecture 
and Art , and as an archivist with the 
Black Watch of Canada Regimental 
Museum and Archives, all in 
Montreal. 

Andrea Talbot Wins Medical Library
 
Association Best Research Paper Award
 

The School of Library and 
Information Studies, Faculty of 

Management, Dalhousie University 
is very pleased to announce that 
Andrea Talbot, a thesis student in 
the' Master of Library and 
Information Studies (MUS) pro­
gramme, was named the 1999 win­
ner of the Medical Library 
Association Research Section Best 
Research Paper Award at the 
recent annual conference of the 
Association in Chicago. Ms. Talbot 
won this significant international 
award for her paper, "Information 
Behaviour of Pediatric ER 
Physicians", which she presented at 
the conference. 

Ms. Talbot is completing the 
Master of Library and Information 
Studies degree at Dalhousie via the 
thesis option. Her thesis research, 
examining the information behav­

iour of pediatric ER physicians 
employed in the emergency depart­
ment of a tertiary care pediatric 
hospital, has captured considerable 
attention, particularly since the 
information behaviour of this group 
of health care workers has not pre­
viously been studied. Ms. Talbot 
tracked and analyzed the clinical 
questions that physicians raised 
while examining patients during 
selected shifts in the emergency 
room. 

Ms. Talbot has an outstanding 
record at Dalhousie. She has 
obtained a Faculty of Graduate 
Studies research grant and a travel 
grant to support her research. Ms. 
Talbot was admitted to the Master 
of Library and Information Studies 
degree programme on the basis of a 
Bachelor of Laws (Honours) degree 
from Bristol University. Prior to 

beginning studies at Dalhousie, she 
was employed as a legal researcher 
and a medical research assistant; in 
the latter case working on a num­
ber of papers that were published 
in such journals as the Canadian 
Journal of Pediatrics and the 
Journal of the American Medical 
Association. 

Dalhousie offers an ALA-accred­
ited Master of Library and 
Information Studies degree pro­
gramme, and is the only Canadian 
university to offer a combined 
MUSILL.B. programme (students 
complete both degrees in four years 
as opposed to five if taken separate­
ly. Dalhousie graduates are 
employed in a wide variety of posi­
tions in the public and private sec­
tors throughout North America and 
around the world . 
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L ,e . fJIJ. Barcode =;...... 
• •• Systems Inc. 

B USINESS PARTNER 

1475 King Edward Street. Winnipeg, MB. R3H OR7
 
Telephone: 204-985-1510 Fax: 204-985-1520
 
Toll Free: 888-404-7226 E-mail: cynthiak@bsLca
 

Barcode Systems Inc., the Top Guns in the bar-coding indu stry, are aga in offe ring a time limit ed 
special on the fo llowi ng bar-code scanners: 

HotShot LS2106 Scanner 
The HotShot Sca nners offer the bes t ove ra ll value 
of any hand -held sca nners in thei r class. They read 
Code 39/Codabar from contact to 11 "/27 .8 em and 
have onboard RS-232 and Keyboard Wedge interfaces. 
The ir scanning, and host connectiv ity feature set is ideal 
for a wide range of specialty store applications, such as 
video retal s, music/CD, sporting stores, and LIBRARYS. 
The HotShot Scanner is also available with a stand (sta nd $600.00 

keeps the laser light on at all times) for an addi tional cost. (Includes Cables) 

P460 PHASER
 
The P460 memory sca nner is equipped with memory.
 

keypad, display, and an award-wi nning ergonomic design. 
Ideal for libra ry 's and department stores, the eco nomical 

P460 plays many ro les . At the poin t of the c irculation desk , it is 
a corded hand-held scanner. Placed in a Symbol InteHiStand, 

it becomes an easy -to- use, hands-free prese ntation sca nner, 
perfect for scann ing books and stude nt cards . In cordless 

mode, the P460 moves easi ly to the books shelves for inventory 
counts and audits. 

A ll eq uipme nt we sell has a one year warranty on parts and labor. We have a full time service
 
tec hnic ian on staff. Service loaners are avai lable tha t you can use while you wait for yours to be
 
repaired.
 

BAR-CODE LABELS
 
We a lso offer great prices for printed bar- code labels. Our high grade bar-codes meet (ANSI)
 
spec ifications.
 

Fo r any information on the above product, please call Cynthia at the above phone number.
 


